Town of Westmoreland

Regular Meeting
May 9, 2016
Supervisor Kenneth Eisnor called this meeting to order at 6:33 P.M. at the Westmoreland Town Hall, 100 Station Road, Westmoreland, New York, with the following Board members present; Burton Seymour Jr, Hubert Pritchard, and Charles Hebbard. Also present was Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy, Codes Officer Jody Thieme, Town Attorney Gregory Mattacola, Tax Collector Margaret Leone, Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden, Deputy Highway Superintendent Russell Young, Zoning Board Chairman Gordon Reese, and two (2) residents. Councilperson Scott Brown and Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek were absent.
The Supervisor asked all to stand and join him in the Pledge of Allegiance.

Supervisor Eisnor recessed the regular meeting to allow comments from the floor. 
Linda Wightman of Wightman Farms and Jim Manning from Cornell Cooperative Extension addressed the Board regarding the Wightman’s application for a NYS Farmland Protection Grant through the Tug Hill Tomorrow Land Trust.  Mrs. Wightman explained her family has worked very hard for this farm and wants to ensure that it always remains a farm.  Acceptance into this program would ensure that.  She asked for the Boards support by adopting a resolution.

Mr. Manning explained the Farmland Protection Grant is permanent.  Basically the State of New York purchases the development rights on the property.  It first started in Long Island where development was encroaching on farmland.  Oneida County is now beginning to feel developmental pressures now and he is confident that the Wightman’s will be accepted. 
Councilperson Pritchard asked if this in any way would affect the tax base on the property and Mr. Manning replied no.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked Mrs. Wightman and indicated the Board would address this item during new business.
There being no one else wishing to speak to the Board, Supervisor Eisnor reconvened to the regular meeting and asked for the Highway Report.
Highway Superintendent Carl Eddy reported;

 

A) Back to chipping brush

             

B)  Hauling stone in for road work

             

C)  Doing road side path work

     

D)  Doing road side mowing
The Highway Superintendent stated he went to inspect the bridge on Denslow Drive.  It appears it is the rock on the wing walls that have begun to fall into the creek.  These rocks are too large to be pulled out and replaced.  Councilperson Pritchard thanked the Highway Superintendent for looking into it.
Supervisor Eisnor asked the Highway Superintendent to re-consider the ditching agreement.  He stated that it is only one (1) weeks work and would bring in over $12,000.00.  Highway Superintendent Eddy countered that he calculates the cost to the Town to complete this work to be around $10,000.00, so the actual advantage is only $2,000.00. 
Discussion commenced on the pros and cons of ditching for the County.  Councilperson Pritchard suggested the Highway Superintendent speak with Dennis Davis to try and reach an agreement.  Superintendent Eddy indicated he would.

Councilperson Hebbard asked if the Highway Department had any luck finding a chipper truck.  Highway Superintendent Eddy stated they gave up last year and bought the dump trailer.  
The Supervisor thanked the Highway Superintendent for his report and asked for the Assessors Report.

Sole Assessor Bernard Szarek was absent but submitted the following report;
The tentative roll is in. A copy has been left with the Town Clerk.  Star exemptions are $40,490  

                  for the Enhance, $18,600 for the Basic, down from last year.  Enhance down $2,930 and Basic 

      
   down $1,350.  Our Equalization rate will be 64%. The notices have gone out on the new Assess-

      
   ments.  I will be sitting with the Roll on Sat. May 14th for 4 hours and May 11th for 8 hours and  

      
   on May 16th for 4 hours.  Assessment Review Board will meet May 25th between the hours of  

      
   2:00 – 4:00 pm and 6:00 - 8:00 pm. 
Supervisor Eisnor then asked for the Codes Report.

Codes Officer Jody Thieme reported;
	Month
	April 16
	         Westmoreland 
	 Town Board:
	 Building Permits/ Septic 
	       Report
	 
	 

	Date
	NO.
	Last Name
	First Name
	Address
	Tax Map ID #
	Type Of Permit
	Fee Paid

	4/5/16
	2016-0013
	Brown
	Daniel
	5186 Stop 7 Road
	303.000-1-43.2
	Solar
	$25.00

	4/5/16
	2016-0014
	Fornino
	Michael
	7337 E. Main Street
	302.004-2-45
	Commercial Bldg
	$688.00

	4/5/16
	2016-0015
	Fornino
	Michael
	7337 E. Main Street
	302.004-2-45
	Septic
	$45.00

	4/7/16
	2016-0016
	Stewarts Shop
	
	5319 NYS Route 233
	302.000-1-17.1
	Commercial Bldg.
	$550.80

	4/7/16
	2016-0017
	Stewarts Shop
	
	5319 NYS Route 233
	302.000-1-17.1
	Septic
	$45.00

	4/7/16
	2016-0018
	Larmon
	Justin
	4131 Skyline Drive
	335.000-2-6
	Accessory Bldg.
	$20.00

	4/7/16
	2016-0019
	Larmon
	Justin
	4131 Skyline Drive
	335.000-2-6
	Alteration
	$20.00

	4/12/16
	2016-0020
	Chubbick
	Joseph
	5999 Lower Lawrence St.
	288.000-2-22.1
	Single Family Res.
	$250.00

	4/12/16
	2016-0021
	Chubbick
	Joseph
	5999 Lower Lawrence St.
	288.000-2-22.1
	Septic
	$45.00

	4/12/16
	2016-0022
	Creaser
	Thomas
	4906 Creaser Road
	314.000-1-41.1
	Pool
	$30.00

	4/12/16
	2016-0023
	Gattari
	Deana
	6355 Dix Road
	273.000-1-15.3
	Single Family Res.
	$117.00

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


	4/12/16
	2016-0024
	Gattari
	Deana
	6355 Dix Road
	273.000-1-15.3
	Septic
	$45.00

	4/14/16
	2016-0025
	Larkin
	Sandra
	5161 NYS Route 233
	302.004-1-40
	Deck
	$24.00

	4/19/16
	2016-9992
	Regan
	Richard
	         Burrows Road
	288.000-2-66.4
	Pole Barn
	$100.00

	4/21/16
	2016-0026
	Wylie
	Brett
	6122 Dewey Road
	273.000-1-6
	Deck
	$31.00

	4/25/16
	2016-0027
	Albrecht
	Anthony
	5202 Moore Road
	301.000-2-27.6
	Accessory Bldg
	$72.00

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	$2,107.80


The Codes Officer stated that ten (10) permits were issued in the month of February for $2,734.00.     There were two (2) orders to remedy, one (1) property maintenance complaints and three (3) appearance tickets issued. 
Councilperson Pritchard asked the Codes Officer how the fee of $25.00 for solar panels was determined.  Codes Officer Thieme stated he did not know as the fee was in existence when he came to work here.  Councilperson Pritchard stated the Board should be setting all the fees for permits and he would like to see the Board re-visit this issue.  Codes Officer Thieme was in total agreement.

Councilperson Brown asked if the Codes Department was taking any action on the house that burnt on Creaser Road.  He has been receiving complaints from the residents there.  The Codes Officer stated he has looked at the property and it is not safe.  He has attempted to contact the owner of record and the owner is non-responsive and un-cooperative.

Codes Officer Thieme stated he was approached by Burton Seymour Sr. concerning the house he purchased on NYS Rt. 233.  Mr. Seymour will be demolishing this house and is asking the Codes Officer to “condemn” the property because it will be less costly for Mr. Seymour to dispose of the debris if the home has been condemned.  The Codes Officer indicated that if the Town were to condemn the property, technically the Town owns it and all the liability that goes with it.  He stated that he could write a letter deeming the property un-safe, but was not sure that would satisfy Mr. Seymour’s’ needs.  After a short discussion the Board decided to table this item until they could obtain legal opinion.
The Supervisor thanked the Codes Officer for his report and asked for the Water Report.
Water Plant Operator Ted Flint submitted the following report;
Westmoreland Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed several UFPO dig requests.

· Had to remind the Fire Chief to let the Water Department know when they are going to run drills so we can prepare the system properly. We received an alarm from the system that the tank level was low after the Fire Department ran drills using the water. If the tank level gets too low we would lose pressure in town.

· Performed maintenance to chlorine injection system & replaced pump lines.

· Marcus from NYLD came in on the 21st to help us find any more leaks we may have in the system. He found a pretty good size leak where a water spigot comes out of the ground on the side of the old pole barn next to the Fire Department. 

Tindal Corners Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· Performed several UFPO dig requests.

Spencer Settlement Water District

· Completed monthly water sampling requirements – no issues.

· The chlorine residual in this system continues to rise and a few customers told me that they can smell the chlorine. I told them that the level was where it should be and they are now noticing the smell because the level had been so low for so long.
Supervisor Eisnor advised the Board that both Ted Flint and Jim Wharram have vacations scheduled for April 21, 2016 through May 1, 2016.  Mike Woods from Newport is a certified water plant operator and has agreed to maintain the pumps during that time for the sum of $50.00 per day.

Councilperson Pritchard suggested contacting Bob Ciccotti on Shed Road.  He is also a certified water plant operator for the City of Rome and may be willing to do it cheaper. 

65 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to allow Mike Woods to cover for Ted Flint and Jim Wharram as Water Plant Operator from April 21, 2016 to May 1, 2016 for the sum of $50.00 per day.  All Board members voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried.  
The Supervisor then asked for the Reading Center Report.

Senior Library Clerk Riley McFadden reported;

In March we purchased nineteen new books for $280.31. Registered two new patrons, and loaned out 1,114 items. 

The book club met on March 14th to discuss this month’s book “The Unlikely Pilgrimage of Herald Fry”.  Eight people were present. 

We have been cleaning shelves and removing damaged books. Two people from Mid-York Library are here bar-coding and cataloging books. We should start scanning all items in and out by the end of summer.
Ms. McFadden thanked the Highway Employees for changing out twelve (12) lights bulbs in the Reading Center.  She indicated that one (1) light is in need of a new ballast and her exit signs need to be looked at.  The bulb sockets appear scorched.  Supervisor Eisnor stated he has contacted the electrician to address these issues.

Supervisor Eisnor thanked the Senior Library Clerk for her report and asked for the Town Clerk’s Report.

Town Clerk Jody Burdick reported;
In March, the Town Clerk’s office sold four (4) new dog licenses and renewed sixty-two (62) individual dog licenses for $453.00.  Of that, $72.00 was sent to the Department of Ag & Markets for New York State’s Dog Population Control Program. The Town Supervisor received $381.00, which includes $16.00 in late fees.

On March 3, 2016 twenty-one (21) late notices were sent out for dogs due in February 2016.  Renewal notices, for fifty-seven (57) dogs due in April were sent out on March 30, 2016.

DECALS sales totaled $140.00, the Town will receive $7.74 in commissions and $132.26 will be sent to NYS DEC.

There were no marriage licenses sold.  Eight (8) certified copies were issued for $80.00. 

Thirteen (13) permanent handicapped permits and two (2) temporary permits were issued or renewed during the month.

Eleven building permits were issued in the month of March totaling $2,734.00.

Certified Payroll was submitted to the County on March 21, 2016.

Communications received:

1. Mattacola Law Firm- announcement of merging the Mattacola Law Firm with Hancock Estabrook.

2. Oneida County Department of Public Works- notice of bridge closure on E. Main Street bridge.

Checks received:

1. Westmoreland Fire District

fuel 12/31-1/31


$       690.42

2. Westmoreland Fire District

W.C. reimbursement

$    1,851.54

3. NYMIR




claim Pmt-Garage door

$     3,607.50

4. C.O.C.V.A.C



fuel



$     1,189.99


5. Edward Fall



park rental


$          25.00 

6. Carolyn Dzwonkas 


park rental


$          25.00

7. Eastern Shore Associates

credit to ins. Premium

$          57.20

The Supervisor thanked the Clerk for her report.

Councilperson Pritchard stated that he and Supervisor Eisnor met with Dave Jones from Mohawk Valley Water Authority (MVWA) to discuss what options the Town has in the event of a water shortage in the Westmoreland Water District.  Mr. Jones assured them that the Town does have a thirty (30) day emergency permit to open the valve from the Tindall Water District in order to supply the Westmoreland lines.  MVWA does have the proper permits now to supply additional water.  If the additional water is needed for a longer period of time, the Town can submit a request to the County Health Department for a continuance.  Councilperson Pritchard suggested they take a proactive approach and asked for permission to write to the Health Department now asking for access to the water.
Councilperson Pritchard spoke of the water problems on Martin Drive and how Supervisor Eisnor helped the residents restore the electricity and water to the eleven (11) residents affected.  Supervisor Eisnor explained how he was able to rectify the situation and what still needs to be done.  Councilperson Pritchard added that there is nothing to prevent this problem from happening again if the residents do not pay the required amounts, the Association has no legal recourse (re-levy). 
Councilperson Pritchard said that he took it upon himself to do some research on how a municipal water district could be established on Martin Drive.  He spoke with the Kirkland Town Supervisor Bob Meelan.  Supervisor Meelan informed Councilperson Pritchard that Kirkland already has a district partially formed.  Supervisor Meelan expressed an interest in discussing this with Westmoreland.
Next, Councilperson Pritchard stated he spoke with MVWA again.  MVWA told him there is about 4,700 feet in the Rt. 5 Rt. 233 corridor that falls within the Town of Kirkland that would be Kirkland’s responsibility, unless they opted out.  If they did opt out, Westmoreland could still form the district and run the line up Rt. 233.  The Town could then recoup up to 50% of the cost for each residence/business that hooked into the line.
Councilperson Pritchard was then contacted by Congressman Hanna’s office asking if there was anything his office could do for the Town.  Councilperson Pritchard informed Congressman Hanna that the Town could use help in obtaining grant money for the project.  Congressman Hanna’s office sent Councilperson Pritchard a letter outlining the steps that need to be taken to apply for a grant.  Together with Supervisor Eisnor and the Oneida County Health Department, Councilperson Pritchard plans on putting an application together.  C. Jack Dodson advised Councilperson Pritchard that it would cost around $10,000.00 to get a survey done and start the process and present to the residents.
Councilperson Pritchard spoke next on the subject of solar panels and asked if the Town Attorney had received the information put together during the All Boards sessions.  Supervisor Eisnor replied that he had. Councilperson Prichard stated that he spoke with Mary Wench, a Cooperative Extension Energy Specialist, regarding the issue.  Numerous Towns in the area are currently working on Local Laws to regulate solar panels and solar arrays.  Ms. Wench indicated she would be will to speak with the Town concerning this issue.  The Board agreed they would like to meet with Ms. Wench.  Councilperson Pritchard stated he would like to get all this in order prior to the public hearing for Zoning changes.
Councilperson Hebbard stated that the Town Park will be opening this week.  Bob Pettinelli was able to get the new slide covered under warrantee, thus saving the Town both the cost of the slide and the shipping fees.  The large slide now has a crack in it also and Mr. Pettinelli will attempt to get that one replaced also.  Mr. Pettinelli suggested the footings on these slides may need to be deeper to reduce effects of frost in the slides themselves.

Councilperson Hebbard will be meeting with the spring sports teams on the 12th to schedule the use of the fields.  The soccer nets need to be set up before Thursday the 14th. 

Supervisor Eisnor would like the Board to consider increasing the Park Maintenance salary from $10.50 per hour to $11.50 per hour.  The hourly wage was reduced two years ago when Mr. Johnson stated he was not coming back.  Now that he has, the Supervisor would like to give that position the same raise that all other employees received this year.  This would give Mr. Johnson an additional $220.00 per year.  There are sufficient funds in the budget to cover. 

66 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to increase the hourly wage of the Park Maintenance position to $11.50 per hour.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor told the Board he had a meeting with Westmoreland Central School Superintendent Rocco Migliori and School Board members Glen Masner and John Acee.  The school is looking into apply for a shared services grant to construct a garage with a lift to work on the School’s buses and the Town’s trucks.  The School would provide the mechanics to staff the garage. The School is just looking for the Boards approval to initiate a feasibility study.
Councilperson Pritchard asked where the garage would be located, on our property or the School’s property.  Supervisor Eisnor indicated that had not been determined yet and would be identified in the study. Discussion continued.
Councilperson Pritchard asked Mr. Masner if the School had considered contracting with BOCES who already has the facilities do this type of work.  Mr. Masner indicated that it would not be cost effective for the school.
67 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to authorize the Westmoreland Central School to move ahead with the feasibility study to determine if constructing a new garage building with a lift to service both the buses and the Town trucks would be grant eligible.  The School will completely fund the study.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor stated the School also spoke of sewer problems they are experiencing.  Supervisor Eisnor mentioned that Kirkland currently has a desire to expand their sewer district and will set up a meeting with Supervisor Meelan, the School and himself.
The Supervisor passed out quotes from MVWA to replace all the meters in the Westmoreland Water District to each Board member.  He asked the Board to review for a future meeting.

Supervisor Eisnor stated he was approached by the owner of 7271 West Main Street inquiring if the Town would be willing to sell him the part of the Town Green that borders his property.  He would like to “square” off his property by buying 48’ X 96’ and put on a front porch.  Currently there is not enough room to do so.  The Supervisor produced photos to help better explain the residents’ dilemma.  After reviewing the photos and discussing the matter, the Board decided not to sell of any part of the Green.

68 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Hebbard, seconded by Councilperson Brown to appoint Dorothy Bellinger as Library Trustee to fill the vacancy left by Sharon Yager.  All Board members voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.
69 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and place on file the Supervisor, Town Clerk and Codes Reports.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

70 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Brown to approve and place on file the minutes of March 14, 2016 as written.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

71 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard, to approve and order paid the claims of the Highway fund, vouchers #81 through #103 totaling $20,646.00.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried. 

72 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Seymour, seconded by Councilperson Pritchard to approve and order paid the General Fund vouchers #99 through #140, which totals $32,737.10.  All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

73 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard, seconded by Councilperson Hebbard to approve and order paid the vouchers of the water districts as follows:


Camelot Water


voucher #2

which totals

$13,854.27


Tindall Water District

vouchers #5

which totals

$60.00
Westmoreland Water District
vouchers #21-#29
which totals

$4,517.10

Spencer Water District

vouchers #7-#8

which totals

$487.70
All Board members present voted AYE and the motion was declared carried.

Supervisor Eisnor opened the floor to public comment. 
Gordon Reese asked what the Highway Department was going to do to Eureka Road this year.  Highway Superintendent relayed the plans to resurface the Westmoreland end of Eureka Road; however Mr. Reese lives on the County end of Eureka Road. 
The Supervisor reconvened to the regular session,

74 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Brown, seconded by Councilperson Seymour to enter into executive session to discuss personnel issues.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and entered into executive session at 7:54 p.m.

At 8:26 p.m. Supervisor Eisnor reconvened the meeting.
The Supervisor stated the next regular Board meeting will be held on May 9, 2016 at 6:30 p.m.

75 A motion was advanced by Councilperson Pritchard to adjourn this meeting.  Councilperson Hebbard seconded the motion.  All Board members present voted AYE and the Supervisor declared the motion carried and adjourned this meeting at 8:27 p.m.
Respectfully submitted,

Jody S. Burdick

Town Clerk 

